Minutes of Public Meeting 

February 28, 2011

Chevy Chase Advisory Neighborhood Commission 3/4G
Chevy Chase Community Center

5601 Connecticut Avenue, NW

Washington, DC 20015.

1. Call to Order and Quorum.  The meeting was called to order at 7:30 PM by Chair Thompson.  Commissioners present: Thompson, Beach, Griffin, Cook, Engel, and Sewell.  Absent: McCarthy.  A quorum was declared.

2. Attendees.  Approximately 50 persons were present. 

3. Agenda.  The agenda was agreed by vote of 6-0.

Commissioner Announcements.  Chair Thompson shared that the ANC received a Certificate of Recognition from Deborah Nichols, the DC Auditor for “Exemplary Preparation and Filing of the ANC Quarterly Financial Reports During Fiscal Years 2009 and 2010.”  The certificate also stated that ANC 3/4G was one of only 14 of the 37 ANCs that maintained adequate documentation to support disbursements and received all FY 2010 quarterly allotments in full.  Chair Thompson thanked in particular Commissioner Beach, Treasurer and Secretary, and Office Manager Diane Werneke.  Commissioner Cook promoted the free AARP Tax-Aide preparation program being offered every Tuesday in the Chevy Chase Community Center Auditorium from 9am – 1pm and Wednesdays, 1pm – 5pm thru April 13 for low to moderate income taxpayers and to those aged 60 and over.  Commissioner Beach welcomed the certificate, but noted that such financial reporting requirements should be the norm for all ANCs.
Commissioner Griffin said that he had looked into the reported problems with the red light camera at the intersection of Nebraska Ave. and Fessenden Street. Residents had been complaining that because the intersection permitted a “right turn on red,” cars that were legally doing so were getting tickets of $150 for going through a red light.  He said that he had dealt with a MPD representative who personally reviewed the over 100 pictures taken at that intersection from February 1-20; she reported that the camera was working as intended, that 26 percent of the total pictures taken did not result in tickets (because the cars had not gone far enough in the crosswalk before stopping), and that that of the tickets issued, 40 percent were for blocking the crosswalk, 24 percent were for those not stopping at the red light before turning right, and 10 percent were going through the red light at speed. Commissioner Engel said that the ANC would publish all the red light cameras on the listserv so as to make drivers aware.

4. Community Announcements/ Comments.  James Fogel reported that he is the Mayor’s representative for Ward 3 and can be reached at james.fogel@dc.gov.  Anthony Lopez of Councilmember Cheh’s office said that the Councilmember will hold community discussion of DC Water, including the DC Water bills that many residents are contesting, on Tuesday, March 8, from 6:30 to 8:00 PM at UDC, 4200 Connecticut Avenue (Windows Lounge Building 38, 2nd Floor).
5. Parking in Fire Lanes at Chevy Chase Community Center.  Several complaints have been registered with the site manager of the Community Center regarding parking in the fire lanes in the parking lot behind the Community Center.  The illegal parking in the fire lane causes problems for those in the legal slots who must back out of their spot, but are partially, if not almost wholly blocked by those parked in the fire lanes behind them.  By vote of 6-0, the Commission agreed to send a letter to the MPD asking them to enforce “no parking” in the fire lanes and to send a letter to the CC Library and Community Center to implement some enforceable system for permitting parking in the parking lot so as to cut down on long-term parking by people not using the Library or the Center.
6. Request for Letter of Support for Takoma Theatre Preservation.  The ANC 3/4G received a request from the Takoma Theatre Conservancy to support their request for an inclusion of $10 million in the DC capital budget for 2012 for the acquisition and initial renovation of the theatre.  The Conservancy has saved the theatre from demolition (due to historic designation), but it is still at risk as the owner has discontinued maintenance, turned off utilities, failed to make essential repairs, and put up interior fixtures for auction.  After a presentation of these facts by Ms. Loretta Neumann and discussion, a motion was made to send a letter to the Mayor in support of the Tacoma Theatre with the DC government taking a continued leadership role and further endorsing funding for the project (with no specific amount endorsed).  Commissioner Engel moved to amend the motion to delete the language endorsing some level of funding.  The amendment failed by vote of 3 (for Engel, Sewell, and Griffin) to 3 (against Thompson, Cook, and Beach).  The main motion was then approved by vote 3 (Thompson, Cook, and Beach) to 2 (Engel and Griffin), abstain (Sewell).  The Commission will write a letter to this effect.

7. National Park Service Report on Proposal to Install Oregon Ave. Storm Drains.  The National Park Service and the District Department of Environment are proposing to install Regenerative Stormwater Conveyances (RSCs) in two locations in Rock Creek Park—at Bingham Run and Milkhouse Run along Oregon Avenue.  At both of these locations, stormwater has caused significant damage to the runs and overall degradation of the landscape.  These RSCs utilize a series of shallow aquatic pools, riffle/weir/grade control, native vegetation, and an underlying sand channel to absorb and control stormwater run-off.  The benefits include the provision of a base-flow channel, trapping sediments and nutrients, recharging groundwater beneath and adjacent to stream beds, and creating wildlife habitat.  The National Park Service will be writing an Environmental Assessment for the project and comments from the public are welcome. Those interested can contact Michael Buckler at 202 895 6076 or at michael_buckler@nps.gov.

8. DC Facilities to Assist Residents in Power Outage Situations.  Commissioner Cook said that she had been concerned that there were no warming shelters for DC residents during the January ice/snow storm when many throughout the Chevy Chase area lost power for a significant period of time.  Ms. Kim McCall of Homeland Security Emergency Management (DC) made a presentation in which she summarized that plans were still being developed to deal with such situations.

9. DDOT Urban Forestry on Tree Policy and Co-Ordination with Pepco.  Mr. Robert Corletta explained how DC Urban Forestry and Pepco interact to provide for tree pruning while preserving the treescape in DC.  Urban Forestry provides pruning, removal and planting of city trees (or trees that fall on city property-streets or alleys) at the request of citizens.  They work closely with Pepco and other utilities in determining what work should be done to protect power lines. Pepco goes through communities every other year regarding necessary tree work which is then reviewed by Urban Forestry. 
10. Pepco Plans to Improve Reliability.  Two representatives of Pepco discussed reliability plans, which include new and higher utility poles and replacing wires, feeders, and switches.  When poles are replaced, other lines are then moved the relevant providers to the new poles.  Questions were raised as to moving power lines underground, especially when street reconstruction or other underground utility work is being conducted.  The Pepco representative indicated that there are code requirements as to the spacing between utility wires and other underground utilities such as sewer lines.  Commissioners and the public expressed frustration regarding Pepco’s reliability and Pepco tried to explain its six-part plan for improving reliability.
11. Commission Business.
a.   Updates: none  

b. The Minutes of the January 24 meeting were approved by vote of 6-0.

c.   Checks: $96.08 Verizon- February; $56.00- US Treasury FUTA. These were approved by vote of 6-0. 

d.   Possible items for the next meeting, March 14: include announcement of Spring Grant period; presentation of “Inspired Teaching Demonstration Public School Charter” 
The meeting was adjourned at approximately at approximately 9:30 PM.  
The next scheduled meeting of the Commission is March 14, 2011.

Signed 

Gary Thompson




Allen Beach

Chair


     


            Secretary and Treasurer
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